Preliminary
Town of Stoddard
Zoning Board of Adjustment
Minutes of Meeting February 7, 2019
The meeting was called to order by the Chairperson at 7:30 pm.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Harry Power.
Members present: Chairperson Jason Kovarik, Vice Chairperson Curtis Taylor,  Franz Haase 
Members absent: None
Alternates present: None  
Others present: Compliance Officer Harry Power, Dean Dorman (applicant)
Hearing 
· The Chairperson read aloud the rules of procedure for a ZBA hearing.
· The Secretary read the following: Dean Dorman and Jan McGonagle have submitted an Application for a Variance concerning Article III, Section 5, of the Community Planning Ordinance.  The applicants seek a permit to convert a seasonal residence to a year round dwelling using the existing septic system.  The property is located in the Lake District, at 641 Route 123 North, in Stoddard, NH.  Map #134, Lot #17.  A Site Visit was carried out on January 26, 2019 and was attended by Franz Haase, Curtis Taylor, Harry Power (Compliance Officer), Dean Dorman (applicant) and abutter Dennis Clark. This hearing and the Site Visit were advertised in the Keene Sentinel, posted on the outside bulletin board at the Town Hall, inside the Town Hall at the Clerk’s Office and posted on the Town Website in the ZBA Meeting Minutes of 01/17/19.
· The Chairperson introduced Mr. Dorman who spoke to members about his plans.  Mr. Dorman stated he has put in a new 1250 gallon septic tank on the property. He also mentioned a precedent had been set regarding this type of situation.  Chairperson explained each case has it’s own set of issues and facts so precedents aren’t applicable.  Curtis asked if the run off of from the well had been taken care of.  It has been creating an ice dam in the front yard and in the road.  Mr. Dorman stated a plan is in place but a correction can’t be made until the spring. Curtis also asked if the structure has been added on to.  Mr. Dorman said the structure has not been added onto but he has done work on it. Franz asked if the plan for the septic design had expired.  Mr. Dorman stated the design was created in 2013, was updated in 2017 and is active for a few more years. 
· Jason asked if anyone had anything further to say. There were no abutters or others at the meeting. Chairperson asked Harry if he had anything to say.  He said there is no septic system currently in place on the property, but there is a tank and a dry-well.  He also found no mention of dry-wells used as septic systems in the NHDES Regulations.  He also stated it was a small lot but should be able to get an approved design for it. He added the Commissioner has stated they prefer leach fields but have Waivers for difficult situations. 
· Franz stated he had found no information on approved dry well septic systems in his research of NHDES web sites.  Information he has garnered from septic system installers is that dry wells are allowed as a last resort, however not in a shore-land protection area. He also researched the Stoddard CPO to find out if the current situation is allowable or not and found nothing addressing it. Franz stated he would like to see the design for the updated system and asked the Chairperson for clarification on the legal standing of the current system. 
· Board members reviewed the DES requirements and Article III Section 5 of the CPO for information on upgrading systems from seasonal to full time occupancy. They used the GIS map on the Town web and determined that Mr. Dorman’s property is not in the Shoreland Protection area nor in the Lakeside District. 
· Members agree there is no approved design before them and they do not have enough information at this time to make any type of decision. Jason will contact the Attorney for the ZBA, asking his opinion on allowing use of the current system and conversion of the property with a dry-well in place as long as the owner has an approved application on file for a new system. He will let him know the property is near wetlands.  Mr. Dorman agreed saying he would like to get a lawyers opinion as he wants to be in compliance. 
· The Chairperson asked for any more questions. Harry stated he will contact the state inspector. The Chairperson asked for a motion to continue the hearing. Franz made a motion to continue this hearing at the March 21st meeting.  Curtis seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously accepted.  
New Business
· Application was received from Ms. Emily McCarra for a Variance regarding Article III, Section 1, of the Stoddard Community Planning Ordinance.  Applicant is asking to build a 14’ x 16’ addition that will not comply with current setback regulations.  The property is located in the Lake District, at 16 Stoddard Point Way in Stoddard, NH. Map #101, Lot #059.  A Site Visit is scheduled for Saturday, March 16, 2016, at 11am. A hearing on this case will take place March 21, 2019 at 7:30 p.m. at the Stoddard Town Hall.
· Application for a Variance was received from Mark and Dale Johnson regarding Article III, Section 1 of the Stoddard Community Planning Ordinance.  Applicant is asking to build a three sided post and beam storage building that will not comply with current setback regulations. The property is located in the Lake District, at 19 Bowrun Terrace (off East Shore Drive) in Stoddard, NH. Map #101, Lots #100 & 101.   Application was received incomplete. It was updated and completed on Jan. 17, 2019. Mr. Johnson contacted the Secretary to say he’s put the project on hold as he has hit a snag with the State requiring an engineered plan for run off.

· Town of Stoddard Travel Reimbursement Request forms were handed out to members.

· Jason presented a list of potential new ZBA members and will contact the people.

· Legal counsel has been asked to review the fact that the ADU on the Town website has not been updated to what was approved on the warrant article at Town Meeting last year.

Minutes of Jan. 17, 2019
· Curtis made a motion that the minutes be approved as written. Franz seconded the motion. It was approved unanimously. 
Correspondence/Reports
· Reviewed the  ZBA budget to date
· Reviewed other bills  
Old Business
· Salary increase for the ZBA Secretary was presented to the Selectmen and is under review for approval.

· The resignations of Doug Summerton and Angel Nicoletti have been received and reported to the Selectmen.

A Motion was made by Franz to adjourn.  The Motion was seconded by Curtis. The Motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 8:58 pm.  The next meeting will be March 21, 2018 at 7:30 pm at the Stoddard Town Hall.
Respectfully submitted,
Kathleen Ellis
Secretary to ZBA
